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MAINE ASSOCIATION OF CRIMINAL DEFENSE LAWYERS 

P.O. Box 17642 
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March 29, 2021 
 
Senator Susan Deschambault 
Representative Charlotte Warren 
Committee on Criminal Justice & Public Safety 
100 State House Station, Rm. 436 
Augusta, ME 04333 
 
RE: LD 546: An Act To Implement the Recommendations of the Maine Juvenile Justice 
System Assessment and Reinvestment Task Force 
 
Dear Senator Deschambault, Representative Warren, and Members of the Committee on 
Criminal Justice & Public Safety, 
 
MACDL of course supports proposals that divert children away from the system, away 
from incarceration, away from further traumatization. LD 546 is not the bill that will 
accomplish any of these goals, unfortunately, and because of that, MACDL cannot 
support passage of this bill as written. 
 
However, there is a portion of this bill, Section 1, that does deserve full support: Maine 
has no business incarcerating children solely because the child lacks parental or other 
family support and supervision. The days of detaining a child because “we had nowhere 
else to put them” must end and they must end now. Prison should never be used as a 
holding pen for human beings. We don’t allow so for adults. We never should have done 
so for children. Title 15 M.R.S. § 3203-A(4)(C)(2) must be repealed. 
 
This bill further finances and imbues the Department of Corrections with authority to 
determine the future of children who are system-involved in this state. This bill does not 
move towards ending youth incarceration or diverting children away from these harmful 
systems altogether. The bill would provide for further cover for inaction and obfuscation 
for years down the road, indefinitely. This bill is—unfortunately—window dressing. 
 
The Department of Corrections’ annual budget this year alone was nearly $210 million. 
Of that amount, more than $18.3 million was allocated from the General Fund to run 
Long Creek Youth Development Center—to fund more than 170 staff positions for a 
facility with fewer than 30 youth. Even with the declining number of children 
incarcerated at Long Creek, its budget for FYs 2022 and 2023 do nothing to reflect that: 
the Governor’s proposed budget would allocate more than $18.8 million for Long Creek in 
FY 2023. Until someone says “no,” that budget will continue to expand and the State of 
Maine will continue to employ nearly 175 people tasked with overseeing fewer and fewer 
children. (By way of comparison, the Cumberland County Jail houses approximately 400 
people and has a staff of approximately 170. Their budget is similar to that of Long 
Creek, but, again, the number of incarcerated people is more than 10 times the number of 
incarcerated children in Long Creek. In what other area of our budget do we let such 
madness run wild?)  

 
But what does this proposal do? It would not take a single dime away from the 
Department of Corrections—heaven forbid! Instead, it would allocate an additional $1.5 
million to DOC to “contract” with community-based providers, along with $500,000 to the 
Department of Health and Human Services to do the same. I am not as versant with 
DHHS budget ins and outs, but let’s be clear here: the DOC has more than $1.5 million in 
its budget to make changes happen. It doesn’t need *more* money to do the things 
outlined in this bill. Make no mistake: the parameters of the RFPs will be strictly drafted 
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by DOC. Organizations that do not fit DOC’s vision or who will not comply with DOC 
directives will be denied contracts, have contracts terminated, and be blacklisted. There 
are likely representatives tuned into this hearing today from organizations who have 
experienced just that kind of treatment due to DOC’s need for oversight and control. 
 
Why is the solution in this state always to give law enforcement and prisons more money? 
Why is it never to do the things necessary to ensure the safety and health of our children 
away from this fundamentally flawed, self-serving, destructive system? 
 
The proposal seeks to create smaller locked residential facilities to incarcerate young 
people—away from their communities, families, and supports. When advocates like 
Maine Youth Justice and previously incarcerated young people are crying out for the 
closure of Long Creek, the cry is not for prettier, smaller, cuddlier facilities—it is to end 
youth incarceration in Maine. If we build those facilities, I would guarantee that they 
would be filled within a year to justify their continued existence and expense. 
Incarcerating children to justify a line item in a budget is unthinkable, yet here we are. 
Even though the number of children incarcerated at Long Creek has declined by 71 
percent from 2010 to 2019 (136 to 39), the budget has never decreased. In fact, it has 
increased every single year. 
https://documentcloud.adobe.com/link/review?uri=urn:aaid:scds:US:07f87761-4802-40cc-
85ed-052040e4aef0 
 
What is going on here? 
 
The “DJS” proposal also asserts that it could reduce the annual budget of Long Creek to 
$12 million—a reduction of 33 percent. So, for the 30 children who are incarcerated, we 
would be spending $400,000 per child, rather than $600,000 per child. This is still plainly 
inadequate. What more and how much better could we do for our children if we had that 
money for purposes other than incarceration? 
 
Reading DOC’s “action plan” provides little comfort that the sweeping changes necessary 
to ensure the health and safety of all of Maine’s children will ever be implemented. 
MACDL is also more than a little concerned that the state’s budget priorities allow for 
DOC to expand its reach and control—seemingly without limit, including the Governor’s 
resurrection of a prison Down East—when this same budget will not even fund indigent 
legal services for all Mainers at the barest, most minimal level. Indigent defenders work 
for the liberation of the people we serve, including our youngest clients. No wonder the 
State of Maine does not want to fund that system properly. 
 
Maine’s children—all of Maine’s children—deserve better than what this bill proposes. 
Incremental, ceremonial change is inadequate. This bill is therefore inadequate. 
 
Thank you for your attention to this matter and for allowing me to speak with you all 
today. I would be happy to answer the questions of the Committee. 

   
 
        With appreciation, 

                       
      Tina Heather Nadeau, Esq. 
      MACDL Executive Director 
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For FYs 2020 & 2021 
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Proposed Governor’s Budget for FYs 2022 & 2023 
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